Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

October 4, 2022
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present: Jim Michaels, Ingmar Goldson, Phillip Robinson, Dan Caplan, Ira Rheingold, Timothy Robinson
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Patty Vitale, Maurice Valentine
Members of the Public present: Sandra Price

The Agenda was adopted.
Minutes of the September meeting were discussed. Jim Michaels made a motion to approve the minutes. Dan Caplan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Timothy Robinson, new member of the Advisory Committee, was introduced. Staff noted that Mr. Caplan’s replacement was tentatively scheduled to be confirmed by the County Council on October 11, so this may be his last meeting. Mr. Michaels stated his appreciation for working with Mr. Caplan, and on behalf of the Committee commended him for his service. Sandra Price stated that the Howard County Consumer Protection Advisory Board liked the idea of doing a joint education event and said she would send the names of their two Board members who are part of their Education Committee.

Old Business
The Foreclosure Rescue Survey was discussed. Ira Rheingold stated that Maryland does publish foreclosure data by zip code and said that the numbers are increasing. He said that this is the time to have a public messaging campaign to teach people about the foreclosure process. Phillip Robinson said it would be good to work with the Housing Initiative Partnership and the Latino Economic Development Center. Mr. Rheingold said a program should walk people through the steps of their alternatives when having problems making payments. Mr. Caplan offered to assist. Mr. Michaels asked Ms. Price if Howard County had any mortgage expertise on its board. She said that she would find out. Maurice Valentine said that OCP can publicize the program on social media and will look into any email or listserve lists, as well. Phillip Robinson made a motion to establish a subcommittee to plan the event. Timothy Robinson seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. Phillip Robinson, Timothy Robinson, and Ira Rheingold volunteered to be on the subcommittee. Phillip Robinson will send an email to coordinate next steps. Phillip Robinson said he would try to find out what local housing agencies in Montgomery and Howard Counties receive the information from the state regarding Notices of Intent to Foreclose. Mr. Valentine noted that a good date would be between December 5 and December 9, as that would coincide with OCP’s Consumer Protection Week. Timothy Robinson said that outreach could be tagged onto newsletters put out by other organizations and suggested Advisory Committee members look at what digital media is out there that it can use for that purpose. Patty Vitale said that OCP received a response to the Advisory Committee’s outreach letter from the Housing Initiative Partnership. She noted that the Montgomery County NAACP also responded to the Advisory Committee’s outreach letter and said they were interested in collaborating, as well.
Mr. Caplan and Mr. Michaels wanted to know if there was any update to the Jiffy Lube arbitration issue. Ms. Vitale said she would check with Eric Friedman. Mr. Michaels noted that he used a local Jiffy Lube recently and received an invoice with different language than what was used previously but the new language still appears to him to be unfair and deceptive. He said the document tells consumers they have a limited number of days to file a claim and that they are required to use mediation and he thinks neither of those is accurate.

New Business
Residential property sales contract provisions regarding common ownership community documents (e.g., homeowners associations, condominium associations and cooperatives) were discussed. Mr. Caplan noted that these contract provisions had been around for a long time and allow buyers a specific period from the date that they receive the documents to rescind the contract without any reason. Mr. Michaels noted that the legal requirements are in the Maryland Code and can differ depending on whether the residence is new or a resale, and whether it is a condominium or a house. He stated that under the statutory provision, for the resale of a house the buyer can cancel the contract for 5 days after receiving the required documents. He also noted that the seller determines when to provide that information and when the 5 days begins to run. Mr. Michaels said that he was not sure what, if any, alternative to this provision could be proposed and given that it had been on the Committee’s agenda multiple times, he did not see a reason to continue this on the agenda unless a member raises it again in the future.
Office Report

Ms. Vitale updated the Committee on the status of OCP’s new hires. She said the two Administrative Specialists with the Business Compliance Unit have come on board and the new Investigator, who is ASE certified and will specialize in automotive cases, will be starting next week. She said the Executive Administrative Assistant that will be supporting the Director will start on October 24. Ms. Vitale said OCP will have an additional Program Specialist position open in January that will also be part of the Business Compliance Unit.
Staff referred to emailed statistics for September. Home Improvement complaints topped the list, followed by Retail, Automotive, and Professional Services. OCP staff participated in the Wheaton Community Safety Summit and the 9th Annual Friendship Picnic at Wheaton Regional Park, and gave a presentation on towing to the Montgomery County Renters Alliance Town Hall.

Phillip Robinson made a motion to nominate Jim Michaels to be Chair of the Advisory Committee. Mr. Caplan seconded the motion. Mr. Michaels abstained from voting. The remainder of the vote was unanimous. 
The meeting adjourned at 9:30 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, November 1, 2022, at 8:30 a.m.
